
HOUSE BILL REPORT

HB 1009
As Reported By House Committee On:

Judiciary

Title: An act relating to notices of lis pendens.

Brief Description: Prescribing liabilities for lis pendens
filings.

Sponsors: Representatives Appelwick and Riley.

Brief History:
Reported by House Committee on:

Judiciary, February 16, 1993, DPS.

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON JUDICIARY

Majority Report: The substitute bill be substituted
therefor and the substitute bill do pass. Signed by 17
members: Representatives Appelwick, Chair; Ludwig, Vice
Chair; Padden, Ranking Minority Member; Ballasiotes,
Assistant Ranking Minority Member; Campbell; Chappell;
Forner; Johanson; Locke; Long; Mastin; H. Myers; Riley;
Schmidt; Scott; Tate; and Wineberry.

Staff: Patricia Shelledy (786-7149).

Background: The term "lis pendens" means "notice of the
pendency of an action." The purpose of a lis pendens is to
warn entities and persons that the title to certain real
property is in litigation and that they are in danger of
being bound by an adverse judgment if they purchase or
encumber the property subsequent to the lis pendens filing.
A lis pendens is a procedural mechanism to force a purchaser
or encumbrancer under a subsequent conveyance to either
establish the claim in the pending action or be bound by the
judgment entered in the action as if the purchaser or
encumbrancer was a party to the action. The lis pendens
does not affect the parties’ substantive rights. The lis
pendens should contain the parties’ names, the object of the
action, and a description of the real property.

Statutory provisions governing the rules of civil procedure
provide that the lis pendens may be filed at the time the
complaint is filed or whenever a writ of attachment is
issued, or thereafter.
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One Washington appellate court has held that a lis pendens
is improper when filed in anticipation of securing a
personal judgment for money even though that judgment, if
obtained and properly docketed, is a lien upon the property.
Although a private party does not have to file a lis pendens
in a civil action, a variety of other statutes require
certain entities to file a lis pendens in certain actions.
Some examples are as follows: Law enforcement officers who
seize real property that is being used in violation of the
Uniform Controlled Substances Act or the money laundering
statutes must file a lis pendens when they seize the
property; a person entitled to cure a default in a real
estate contract must file a lis pendens if the person joins
a forfeiture action to cure the default; and, a county
treasurer who is an ex officio irrigation district treasurer
must file a lis pendens when commencing an action to collect
delinquent assessments.

Additionally, some other statutes provide that certain
notices have the same force and effect of a lis pendens.

The lis pendens is ineffective if personal service of the
complaint is not filed within 60 days of filing the lis
pendens. Upon motion of an aggrieved party for good cause
shown, the court may cancel the lis pendens anytime after
the case has been settled or ended.

Summary of Substitute Bill: A party who files a lis pendens
or other instrument having the same force or effect in an
action not affecting the title to real property against
which the lis pendens or other instrument is filed is liable
to a party who prevails in an action to cancel the lis
pendens or other instrument for: (1) actual damages caused
by filing the lis pendens, and (2) for reasonable attorneys’
fees incurred in cancelling the lis pendens or other
instrument.

A party who files a lis pendens or other instrument in an
action affecting the title to real property against which
the lis pendens or other instrument is filed is liable to a
party who prevails in defense of the action for: (1) actual
damages caused by filing the lis pendens or other
instrument, and (2) in the court’s discretion, for fees and
costs incurred in defending against the action.

Substitute Bill Compared to Original Bill: Instruments that
have the same force and effect as lis pendens but which are
not lis pendens are also covered by the bill.

Fiscal Note: Available.
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Effective Date of Substitute Bill: Ninety days after
adjournment of session in which bill is passed.

Testimony For: Lis pendens are being used improperly to
hinder sales of real property. Owners of real property are
being victimized by unscrupulous people. The bill does not
prevent the proper filing of lis pendens. It simply
provides for accountability if it is used improperly.

Testimony Against: The bill will chill the legitimate use
of lis pendens, because it provides for damages and
reasonable attorneys’ fees even if the party who files the
lis pendens filed the lis pendens with a good faith belief
in the legitimacy of the claim. Awarding reasonable
attorneys’ fees and damages only to one party creates an
uneven playing field for litigants and does not penalize the
owner who fails to abide by an agreement with the buyer.
Many other instruments have the same force and effect as a
lis pendens, so this bill will not solve the problem. An
alternative mechanism should be developed to address the
concerns of the improper use of a lis pendens.

Witnesses: Douglas Tingvall, Washington Association of
Realtors (pro); Glen Hudson, Washington Association of
Realtors (pro); Michael Cooper, Western Association of
Realtors (pro); Scott Osborne, Washington State Bar
Association Real Property, Probate, and Trust Division
(con); and Serena Schourup, Washington State Bar Association
Real Property, Probate and Trust Division (con).
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